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This year, our Session has been reading Church Leadership: Vision, 

Team, Culture, and Integrity by Lovett H. Weems, Jr. In the course of 

this reading, we were reminded of the importance of clearly stating 

our vision, and of having each committee work to support and     

encourage the shared vision of the church. After discussing our    

vision for a number of months, the following vision was selected at 

our July Session meeting… “Saint James Presbyterian Church: Called 

to Serve God through Faith in Action.” You will be seeing and      

hearing about this vision much more in the coming months.  

 

 Secondly, I have a meaningful announcement for you        

regarding our mission efforts in the surrounding community. Later 

this summer, Western Solar, Itek Energy, and Saint James are    

teaming up to help Interfaith Coalition reach their goal of providing 

solar power on the new triplex for homeless families in                

Ferndale. Western Solar will be donating labor and equipment at 

cost. Itek Energy will also be contributing by donating five of the ten 

panels that will be installed on the upper half of the south facing 

roof. Saint James’ contribution is to pay for the at cost expenses   

incurred. The estimated energy savings that the panels will provide 

once installed is approximately 2,435 kWh per year. That is equivalent to a reduction of CO2 emissions from 189 

gallons of gasoline and 1,803 pounds of coal!  

 

 Saint James’ contribution is possible as a result of our positive financial balance from 2013. Many of our 

year end surplus dollars were earmarked for mission. After deliberating between many worthy causes, our church 

chose to support this earth care project, along with a number of other helping agencies in Whatcom County. Thank 

you for your continued support and for ensuring that we will lead by example and fulfill our vision to “serve God 

through faith in action!” 

 

                                      Peace, 

                                            Jon   
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Irene Rome, Nancy Peck, Margaret McVie, Gretchen 

Pfueller, Alice Beaty, Merry Thomas all helped to 

prepare the triplex for its new residents. 



An Altar in the World  
New Adventures for the 9:00 a.m. Class 

You are invited! 
 

The Sunday morning adult class will resume at 9am on September 7th.  We have set aside Seasons of the Spirit after 
using it for over 10 years and are starting on a new adventure.  For the fall study we have chosen Barbara Brown    
Taylor’s book, An Altar in the World.  We plan to read and discuss one chapter each week, which will take us up to 
the season of Advent.  
 
Here are two reviews of the book from very different sources: 
 

“This is the most completely beautiful book in religion that I have read in a very long time.  Gentle, humbly crafted, 
lyrical and deeply wise.  An Altar in the World is Barbara Brown Taylor as she was meant to be, a pastor who           
understands that knowing God occurs in a place beyond theology.” 
         -Phyllis Tickle, Author 
 
“Taylor is one of those rare people who truly can see the holy in everything.  Since everyone should know such a      
person, those who don’t must read this book, with its friendly reminders of the everyday sacred.” 
         -Publishers Weekly 
 
If you experience spirituality as a longing for more meaning, more feeling, more connection with God and others, 
please join us on this new journey.  The books are free to the students in the class.  We promise you a welcoming cup 
of coffee, a muffin, and a great discussion with friendly folks.  
 
 

Fall Sunday School Preview 
 
Church school is gearing to start up in full force in September, with programs for preschool through high school. All 
groups will follow the same lectionary, which will focus on a variety of Bible verses.  
 
Summer study with preschoolers has focused on God’s creation, and that theme will continue throughout              
September. Children and youth will discuss forests, the land in general, and wilderness or outback areas, and           
life-giving rivers. They will gain insights into the role of humans in the creation as well as the presence of God.        
Important Bible verses during September include Acts 17; Psalm 139; Romans 8; and Revelation 22. 
 
October may extend on humans’ role in creation, as students discuss Moses’s life-changing words on Mount Sinai. 
Children and youth will discuss the people’s journey through the wilderness and their relationship with God along the 
way. They will get a glimpse into what it must have been like for these people when Moses and Joshua led them into 
a new land.  
 
November’s studies focus on attempts to answer some key questions: What does it mean to take care of our spirits? 
How do we use our God-given gifts? How do we take care of other people?  
 
Fall lectionary verses include Exodus 23; Deuteronomy 34; and Matthew 23 and 25. 
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Find Your Sunday School Niche 
 

There is a place for you at every level. Join the adult studies class at 9 a.m. Sunday mornings, or get to know St. 
James’s youngsters by helping out in a classroom. Our regular nursery attendant, Payton de Witt, offers care and 
direction to our youngest. She welcomes back-up help for when she is unable to be present or when there are a 
greater number of children. 
 
Most Sundays Merry Thomas will be guiding the preschoolers (ages 3 to 5) in Sunday School studies. There is      
always room for one more to help with a craft or a song or to join in the fun. 
 
Saint James Youth need a leader – someone who enjoys working with middle- and high-school aged folks. The 
small group of teens and pre-teens will have regular church studies; will get together just for fun; and will help the 
young adults organize service projects for those in need.    
 

 

Confirmation Classes 
 

Pastor Jon will be leading a class beginning this fall for young people who are ready to be confirmed in the church. 
There are two members signed up for the class, but more are welcome. The class will enrich their knowledge of 
Christianity and of what it means to be a Presbyterian. It prepares them to be fully invested members of the 
church.   
 

Congregational Life Committee is hosting a Sunset Supper! 
 

The Congregational Life Committee will be hosting an all-church Sunset Supper on Friday, August 15 at 6 pm; sun-
set at 7:16 pm. . Committee members will provide the pulled pork barbeque and buns, plus beverages, and invite 
everyone to bring favorite summertime salads and desserts. Most of all, bring your appetites and be prepared to 

enjoy the beautiful view. Always feel free to invite out-of-town visitors and neighbors. Friends + Supper + 

Sunset = Sunset Supper 
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WHAT DOES GOD LOOK LIKE?  
 

A Sunday school teacher was walking 
around observing her classroom of children 

while they were drawing pictures. As she 
got to one girl who was working diligently, 

she asked what the drawing was. 
      The girl replied, òIõm drawing God.ó 
      The teacher paused and said, òBut no 

one knows what God looks like.ó 
      Without looking up from her drawing, 
the girl replied, òThey will in a minute.ó  

Birthdays & anniversaries will not be listed in this issue of the Pulse. Please see the Summer issue (July & August), you 
will find them there. Thank you!  



Page 4 

PULSE 

Regarding the Prayer of the People on Sunday Mornings 
 

When I first arrived at Saint James, I noticed a number of challenges with our spoken joys and concerns prior to the 
Prayer of the People. Here are some of those challenges. 
 

¶ General announcements were finding their way into the joys and concerns. Members of the congregation 
would use the time designated for joys and concerns to highlight projects in the community for which they 
wanted help. There were times when the project mentioned was not approved by the appropriate committee. 
On one occasion, the project was also a fundraiser. All projects must be committee approved before they can 
be announced in worship. All fundraisers or collections of goods must first be approved by Session. It is a best 
practice to ask the pastor before making an announcement in worship. 

 

¶ A second issue relates to the privacy of our members. It is not appropriate to offer a prayer in worship for    
another member’s health concerns without asking the other person first. There are times when church    
members want their private lives to be private. This is not just a preference, but is a right to which they are  
legally entitled. Ask first before praying for your neighbor in worship! 

 

¶ Some people are comfortable sharing their own health concerns at length. Meanwhile, there are some in the 
congregation who do not want to hear all of the details of their neighbor’s health or most recent surgery. It’s a 
best practice to be brief when sharing one’s own health concerns in worship. Give others the opportunity to 
ask follow up questions in the narthex or at coffee hour. 

 

¶ It is not appropriate to pray exclusively for one’s preferred political candidate or party in worship. Neither is 
it appropriate to engage in political debates during prayer time. Remember that this is a time for corporate 
worship, and that worship is not our personal soapbox.     

 

¶ If another member of the church is experiencing a separation, divorce, loss of job, or criminal investigation, 
mentioning these things is not appropriate during worship. Talk with the person first and encourage them to 
contact the pastor for counseling and support. We don’t want to gossip or to embarrass our brothers or sisters 
in Christ.  

 

¶ Don’t take sides or judge others with your public prayer requests. As Jesus reminds us, “First take the log out 
of your own eye so that you can see clearly to take the speck out of your neighbor’s eye.”    

 
Having said all of this, there is an incredible benefit to having members of the congregation speak personally about 
their own joys and concerns. When followers of Christ are given the opportunity to share how God is at work in 
their lives, their words can serve as a powerful witness.  
 
At our July meeting, Session voted to once again allow spoken joys and concerns from the congregation each    
Sunday when we are not administering Communion. Immediately following the time for the announcements at the 
beginning of worship, you will be invited to come to the lectern to share your joy or concern. If you would prefer, 
simply raise your hand, and an usher will bring a microphone to you. During this time, the congregation will also be 
reminded of the prayer cards located in the pews and you will be encouraged to fill out the cards with any prayer 
joys or concerns you may have. Remember that if what you wish to say is really an announcement, please speak 
with the pastor first before worship. Any cards that are filled out will continue to be read aloud by the pastor prior 
to the Prayer of the People. 
 
I hope that this change proves to be a powerful and meaningful addition to our shared worship.  
  Yours in Christ,  Jon    



Syrian Peacemaker to visit Saint James 
 

PC(USA) has approved our request for a pastor of the Presbyterian Church in Latakia, Syria, North of Damascus for 
a visit here. Pastor Salam Hanna’s visit is part of the Presbyterian Peacemaker Program. He will be here from      
Friday, September 19, to Tuesday, September 23. His visit coincides with the International Peace Day. Details will 
be forthcoming in the church bulletin and at saintjamespres.org 

 
 

Saint James Mission Study Year 2014 – 2015 
 

Missions Report from General Assembly - Sunday, August 24, 2014 at 12 – 1:30 pm in the Fellowship Hall. 
 
Carla Shafer will give a report on National and International missions from materials gathered at the 221st General 
Assembly this year in Detroit. Portland, Oregon is the site of the 222nd GA (June, 2016) and issues on the             
environment will be moving forward. Overtures are under discussion related to divestment of fossil fuel            
companies and dealing with trains transporting oil and coal. Presbyterians for Earth Care are building a coalition to 
work on addressing climate change. 
 
Fall Mission Book discussions – To be held on the first Sunday of the month at a time to be determined, either 9 
AM or 12:00 with lunch. All books will be purchased by the committee and then given to the church library and 
little free libraries sprouting up around town. People will need to sign up for the October book discussion by the 
28th of August. For the November book discussion, please sign up by October 5th, for the December book              
discussion, please sign up by November 2nd.  We may provide follow-up activities of a featured speaker or short 
film. Everyone is welcome. Invite your friends and neighbors. Sign-up on the Mission Bulletin Board on the west 
side of the hallway between the church office and the Narthex. 
 
October 5, 2014 - The Right To Stay Home: How US policy drives Mexican Migration by David Bacon. Leader, Carla 
Shafer 
 
November 2, 2014 - Faith in the Face of Empire: The Bible through Palestinian eyes by Mitri Raheb. Leader, to be 
announced. 
 
December 7, 2014 – a book on climate change to be selected. Leader to be announced. 
 
Winter Mission Study – A 6 to 8-week study will begin Monday, January 5th and meet weekly through February, 
2015.  We will use the study materials: Zionism and the Quest for Justice in the Holy Land and the accompanying 
study guide, Zionism Unsettled. Leader, Peter van der Veen 
 
St. James Community Earth Care Expo Event – Tentatively Scheduled for March 7, 2015 from 9am to 12:30pm.  
 
Spring Mission Study April – June 15, 2015  
6-8 week study on Meeting Your Neighbor. This study will look at multi-culturalism in Luke and Acts using materials 
from PCUSA.  Leader, Carla Shafer 
 
Details will be for Mission events will be forthcoming in the church bulletin and at saintjamespres.org 
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Crop Walk 
 

This year’s CROP Hunger Walk is September 14, 2014. Sign up to walk or support those who do walk. You may also 
provide cookies. The walk takes place in Fairhaven and starts about 2:30 PM. Marina Gresham is the Crop Walk 
chair. She loves the Crop Walk! Let Marina know you want to be part of this year’s walk! 
 

Crop Walk is a project of Church World Service, an ecumenical organization supported by PCUSA that works to 
feed all who are hungry. Proceeds from CROP Hunger Walks feed people around the world, throughout the year. 
These organizations include:  
¶ Local food programs 
¶ National and international agencies such as Church World Service, CARE, Heifer International, Catholic Relief 

Services, American Joint Jewish Distribution, and others. 
 

 

Prayer Vigil for Peace in the Middle East 
 

Join our ecumenical prayer vigil for peace in the Middle East and the world. Our next prayer vigil is on Monday, 
August 18 at 5:30 p.m. at the  St. Innocent  Antiochian Orthodox Church, 7461 Goodwin Rd., Everson. (Directions 
will be in August 10 bulletin).  September’s vigil is on Thursday, Sept. 18 at 5:30 p.m. at United Church of Ferndale. 
 
   

Progressive Christian Voices   
 

The WWU Student Club will resume activities  late September. (Red Square Information Day.)  Carolyn Trainer will 
contact us if assistance is needed. Activities are planned on campus to welcome  students. A one day retreat is 
planned on Lummi Island  (provisionally Oct. 18). (Assistance may be needed for transportation). The film: “Saving 
Jesus” was obtained, sections will be shown on campus this fall and winter  for students and staff. In addition,  
several “Faith in action” activities are planned.  
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Session Highlights 
 

In the July 13 meeting Session voted to: 
¶  Adopt Called to serve God thru faith in action as the 2014 vision statement 

¶  Open St. James to same-sex marriages 

¶  Provide a 2015 summer sabbatical for Music Director Carolyn Mullen 

¶  Approve vacation days of July 29-August 3 for Pastor Jon 

¶  Request the Finance Committee to investigate divesting from fossil fuels 

¶  Spend $450 from the Mission Speaker Designated Fund for the pastor from Syria, speaking in September 

¶  Resume oral prayer concerns during the announcement time for the non-Communion Sundays of the  

   month 
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The time has come to say ñfarewellò to Marv and Judy Blount who have sold their 
home in Bellingham and are moving to Portland to be near family. They go with our   
appreciation and our warmest wishes for Godôs blessings during this next stage of their  
journey. 

 



Nighttime Women’s Group? 
 

Ladies, are you interested in starting a women’s group that meets in the evening? Possibilities include a Bible study, 
craft time, dinner together, or ?????. If you are interested in spending time one evening a month with other    
women from St. James please call Alice Beaty at 360-733-3371 or email alice_beaty@msn.com 
 
 

Presbyterian Women of St. James 
 

On Tuesday, August 26th, at 12pm PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN OF ST. JAMES will meet in the Horizon Room for our 
monthly Pot Luck Salad Luncheon. See you there! 
 
 

The Stewardship Campaign  
 

As part of the Stewardship Campaign for 2014, the Finance Committee wants to share some information regarding the financial    
condition of the church. 
  

  FINANCIAL PICTURE as of 6/30/2014 
                           June 2014                                          Year to Date 
Income                $18,734.00                                        $126,179.23 
Expenses              $18,649.76                                          106,966.99 
Net                                   84.24                                            19,212.24 
  
We want to thank each one of you for your efforts to meet our financial commitment to the church. Let's keep this good effort going 
as we continue through the second half of the year! Your Finance Committee 
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Dear Carolyn, Jon, and all the amazing people at St. James!  
Thanks you so much for hosting us at your beautiful church!  

It was such a blessing to spend time with you and share amazing food with 
you, and share our music with you!  

 
Your congregation is very special and it was our privilege to share in that.  

 
We hope that the girls’ music and presences were blessings to your people 

as well.   
 

Thank you! Kathryn, Emily, Joanne 
  PSCN 

Thˉʹʔ y˛ʢ ʁˏˠʦ ˙uʫʑ! 

Wit & Wisdom 
“The most common way people give up their power is by thinking they don’t have any.” 
Alice Walker, quoted in The Wall Street Journal 
 

“Your whole life passes in front of your eyes before you die. This is called living.” 
Author Terry Pratchett, quoted in The Browser. com 
 
 
 
 

“A man who procrastinates in his choosing will inevitably have his choice made for him by  
circumstance.” Hunter S. Thompson, quoted in PasteMagazine.com 
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St. James Presbyterian Church  

910 - 14th Street, Bellingham, WA 98225 
www.saintjamespres.org 
office@saintjamespres.org 
360-733-1325 

Don't forget to check out the St. James website for all of the latest church information, sermons, daily    
prayers and more!   saintjamespres.org 

Ministers:  The Congregation 
Melany Armstrong, Organist/Pianist  
Katie Colman, Nursery Attendant  
Tim Chandonnet, Custodian  
Marina Gresham, Interim Treasurer  
The Rev. Jon Hauerwas, Pastor  
Carolyn Mullen, Music Director    
Natasha Orme, Office Manager 
Annie Reid, Nursery Attendant  
Claire Rotter, Nursery Attendant  
Kayla Stejskal, Teacher for 3, 4 and 5 
year olds 

Sunday Worship Schedule  
9:00 a.m. Adult Bible Study  

9:00 a.m. Fellowship Breakfast  
10:30 a.m. Worship 

10:45 a.m. Chil-
drenôs Time 

Office Hours  
Tuesday-Friday, 9:00 a.m. -2:00 p.m.  
You may reach Pastor Jon after 2pm 

at 360-510-1750 email: 
jon@saintjamespres.org 

IN 

http://saintjamespres.org

